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MINUTES


March 21, 2005
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CLOSED SESSION

At 6:35 p.m., the City Council convened in the Library Conference Room.

A.
Conference with labor negotiators regarding all bargaining units pursuant to Government Code Section 54957.6

CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, MPT Johnson, Panza, and Mayor Richardson

Staff present:
Deputy Fire Chief Cuicci, City Manager Holstine, Associate Civil Engineer Kinser, Police Commander Macey, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, Principal Planner Swiecki, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
Mayor Richardson proposed moving Item B under “Mayor/Council Matters” before the presentation.  After some discussion, the Council decided to place this item before “Old Business.”

Under “Mayor/Council Matters,” Mayor Richardson suggested adding three items:  C. Open Space and Ecology Committee Agenda, D. Quarry Road Park, and E. Meeting with Assemblyman Mullin.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

INTRODUCTION AND RECOGNITION


A.
New Principal Planner, John Swiecki

Community Development Director Prince introduced the City’s new Principal Planner, John Swiecki.  He said Mr. Swiecki has experience working with the County of San Diego and the City of Riverside.  He welcomed Mr. Swiecki to the staff.  

Mr. Swiecki said he looked forward to working with the City Council and members of the community.

Councilmembers welcomed Mr. Swiecki to Brisbane.


B.
Commendations recognizing departing Community Emergency Volunteer Advisory Committee Members

1. Lynne Grant

2. Gary Apotheker

3. Irene Oliver

4. Janis Petrin

5. Ed Patterson

Mayor Richardson introduced the departing CEV Advisory Committee members, thanked them for their service, and presented them with official commendations.

Mr. Apotheker said the CEV organization has been very beneficial for the citizens of Brisbane, and he acknowledged MPT Johnson for her efforts in establishing the group.

CM Panza confirmed that the departing committee members were only stepping down from the committee, and they all intended to stay involved in the CEV organization.

MPT Johnson expressed her appreciation and personal thanks to each committee member.

PRESENTATION

A. Invasive Spartina Project

Erik K. Grijalva, Field Operations Manager, Invasive Spartina Project, California State Coastal Conservancy, explained that he was tasked with coordinating control efforts on non-native species of cordgrass infesting San Francisco Bay.

Mr. Grijalva showed slides of native spartina cordgrass, which serves as habitat for a number of endangered species.  Over time, he said, some non-native cordgrass species were introduced into the Bay, and they tend to take over marsh areas and preclude native species.  In particular, Mr. Grijalva discussed salt meadow cordgrass; English cordgrass, the most invasive type; Chilean cordgrass; and Atlantic cordgrass.  

Mr. Grijalva reported that sometime during the 1990’s, the Atlantic cordgrass hybridized with native cordgrass and produced a hybrid form that is exponentially more vigorous than either parent, and also more destructive.  He explained that pollen from non-native plants swamps that of native plants, so the hybrids proliferate and spread the infestation.  Mr. Grijalva showed pictures depicting damage to mud flats resulting from non-native cordgrasses.

Mr. Grijalva showed a map indicating known areas of infestation around the San Francisco Bay.  He pointed out that the two biggest problems are around Colma Creek and Alameda Island.

Mr. Grijalva discussed eradication techniques.  He said the California State Coastal Conservancy uses chemical herbicides sprayed from trucks, helicopters, amphibious vehicles, and backpacks; tarping; digging; and mowing.  He stated that the entire area surrounding the Bay was treated in 2004.  Mr. Grijalva said site-specific plans are being developed, and then arrangements will be made with landowners to treat designated sites.  He added that the Brisbane Lagoon should be protected from non-native spartina grasses.  

MPT Johnson asked what the City and individual property owners can do to help.  Mr. Grijalva recommended that the City grant permission for people to enter City-owned property to do eradication work.  

Mr. Grijalva talked in more detail about the specific chemicals used as herbicides.  He said glyphosate has been used in the past, but efforts are underway to get emazipere, a less toxic alternative, approved for use.  Mr. Grijalva added that it may be possible to do tarping and digging in some areas, depending on wind conditions, tidal action, and other factors.

Mayor Richardson welcomed comments from members of the public.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, thanked Mr. Grijalva for his efforts.  She asked if there might be some commercial value in the grasses being removed.  For example, she noted, it might be possible to weave baskets from weeds or sell dried plants for floral arrangements.  Mr. Grijalva cautioned against creating too much demand for an invasive plant.

CM Panza asked about the process for granting a right to enter City-owned property.  City Attorney Toppel said permits for access on public right-of-way are issued administratively through the City Engineer’s office.  CM Panza expressed support for granting such requests.

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane resident, representing San Bruno Mountain Watch, read San Bruno Mountain Watch’s letter of support for the Invasive Spartina Project.  

Mr. Bouscal said that in addition to the infestation at the lagoon, there is another inlet choked with spartina, and he identified a site about 150 yards from the Bay on the east side of the highway and the west side of the Marina property along the Bay Trail.  He reported seeing some spots in the Marina as well, and he offered his support.

Mike Pacelli, Universal Paragon, expressed Universal Paragon’s interest in participating in the program.  He encouraged Mr. Grijalva to call him after the meeting.

James Brewer, Brisbane, asked Mr. Grijalva to provide long-term studies on the effects of herbicides on native animal species and human populations.  Mr. Grijalva said this information is available on the program’s Web site, www.spartina.org.  He offered to talk with people interested in finding out more.

Mayor Richardson and Councilmembers thanked Mr. Grijalva for his presentation.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1257 - $ 295,842.58

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve Payment Register No. 1257.  

CM Barnes asked for more details about the second item on Page 20, a payment of $21,551.20 for “emergency repairs - Bayshore & Industrial.”  Associate Civil Engineer Kinser explained that the payment was for repairs to a sinkhole on northbound Bayshore just north of Industrial Way due to failure of an old corrugated metal pipe storm drain.  She said both lanes of pavement needed to be repaired.

CM Panza asked about the next-to-last item on Page 20, a payment of $140 for “Metrocount Traffic Executive Certification.”  Ms. Kinser said this payment covered training on how to use the traffic counters.  She explained that Brisbane has new equipment, consisting of tubes across roadways that count both volume and speed.

CM Panza noted the last item on Page 19 shows a $1,302.80 reimbursement for a business license for a music instructor.  Finance Director Schillinger said Mr. Kaneda was hired as a music instructor for the tots program, and the City requires all instructors to maintain a business license with the City.  To keep costs down, the City also reimburses instructors for the costs of these licenses.

CM Panza asked about the payment to Express Plumbing on Page 19 for refund of a security deposit.  Mr. Schillinger said the City normally requires contractors to post a refundable deposit that is normally released when work is completed.

CM Panza drew attention to the Page 10 payment to Kimley-Horn for “Brisbane Recycling Traffic Engineering.”  Mr. Schillinger said the project applicant will reimburse the City for those costs.

CM Panza asked about the last entry on Page 8, a payment to Joe Riedell for “labor law posters.”  Mr. Schillinger clarified that the vendor name and number were listed incorrectly in the report, but the error was corrected on the checks.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Approve Monthly Investment Report as of January 31, 2005

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the Monthly Investment Report.  

CM Panza observed that this is the second month in a row showing a negative balance in Fund 770, the revolving fund for the Northeast Ridge.  Finance Director Schillinger reported that the staff was waiting to get most of the Guadalupe Channel work complete, and the bill for reimbursement was sent at the beginning of March.  He said he anticipated a payment in late March or early April.

MPT Johnson pointed out negative balances for other funds, and Mr. Schillinger explained each item.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS (Out of Order)


B.
Request from Mayor to consider request for Single-Family Residential Design Permit Review

Mayor Richardson reported receiving a call from Beth Grossman, a concerned citizen, expressing concerns about a recently approved single-family residence.  She invited Ms. Grossman to address the City Council.

Ms. Grossman thanked the Council for moving this item up on the agenda; she noted a number of interested people attended to express support for the idea.

Ms. Grossman said she and her neighbors are concerned with the proposed construction of a house at San Bruno Avenue and Thomas Avenue, the last remaining ridgeline allowing unobstructed views to the East Bay, Mount Diablo, and the South Bay.  

Ms. Grossman reported that when she actually viewed the plans at City Hall, she realized the property owner was planning to build his house to the maximum height and size allowed by the building code, or 5,000 square feet in a building 35 feet tall, and a building that size will indeed block the ridgeline view corridor.

Ms. Grossman said she began collecting signatures from other concerned citizens and managed to collect over 80 signatures in just three days.  Everyone expressed concern about losing the view corridor.

Ms. Grossman reported that she also consulted the City’s 1994 General Plan and found land use policies to “acknowledge the mountain settings and proximity to the Bay, essential factors in forming the physical character of the City,” and to adopt appropriate standards “to protect ridgeline and to preserve and enhance public views of the mountain and the Bay.”

Ms. Grossman clarified that she was not disputing the right of the owner to build according to code, but was seeking a special review of this project and other Brisbane Acres projects that involve building on a ridgeline to ensure consistency between building codes and the General Plan.  She also advocated requiring a full HCP review to assess potential impacts on habitat.  

Ms. Grossman urged the City Council to refrain from granting any permits on this project pending further review of its consistency with the building code, General Plan, and HCP.

CM Bologoff asked the staff to explain the review process for this project.  Community Development Director Prince stated that the Planning Commission does not generally review projects involving single-family homes; those applications are handled administratively.  He said the staff reviews these project for basic conformity with the Uniform Building Code, Fire Code, and other applicable requirements.
Mr. Prince said he understood some grading was done on the property without a permit, and subsequent grading was done to correct those problems.  

CM Bologoff asked about the current status of the project.  Mr. Prince replied that the project was in the plan check phase, and the staff was awaiting the applicant’s response to comments made in the first round of plan review.

MPT Johnson clarified that the City does not do design review for single-family homes, and the Council lacks authority to single out any project for special treatment.  She asked whether this project would require a public hearing before the Planning Commission regarding consistency with the HCP.  She pointed out the HCP requires 40 percent habitat preservation in the Brisbane Acres, for example.  Mr. Prince said he would talk with Senior Planner Tune regarding the HCP requirements.  He added he was unsure as to whether the 40 percent applied to single-family residences.  MPT Johnson said she recalled an approved single-family project on Annis in which the 40 percent requirement was applied.  She asked the staff to look into this issue and report back.

City Attorney Toppel expressed concerns regarding timing and the process issues, rather than the merits of Ms. Grossman’s argument.  He pointed out that even if the Council wants to take some action, the applicant could apply for a building permit before any changes go into effect.  He noted it will take substantial time to draft an urgency measure, impose a moratorium, and then adopt zoning regulations allowing for design review of single-family homes.  He cautioned against spot zoning and enacting laws directed solely at one property owner.

Mr. Toppel noted the City intentionally has no design review ordinance because design review was seen as overly intrusive and interfering with the rights of property owners.  Rather, the City controls design in the form of zoning regulations that specify parameters like setbacks, floor area ratios, and height limitations.  Projects that meet all zoning regulations can be approved.  Mr. Toppel said the City’s zoning regulations do not have any provisions requiring preservation of views, and other property owners have no legal right to unobstructed views.  He advised that under these circumstances, it would be unwise for the City Council to move in that direction.

Mr. Toppel noted the City does do design review of multi-family dwellings, commercial buildings, and planned developments.

CM Panza expressed frustration with the Council’s inability to address the concerns brought forward by citizens.  He noted the General Plan speaks of protecting ridgelines, and he expressed support for trying to deal with the issues.  Mr. Toppel questioned whether an ordinance and moratorium would be an effective way to address the problem.

MPT Johnson said she was strongly opposed to design review for single-family homes.  She noted Brisbane is known for its independence, and property owners should have the right to do what they want in terms of color, style, and design.  MPT Johnson advocated maintaining uniform and objective standards, such as setbacks and height limitations, as a better way of controlling design. 

MPT Johnson commented that the intent of the General Plan policies was to encourage protection of the major ridgelines on San Bruno Mountain, but not necessarily to prevent building on any ridgeline.  She encouraged people to look at the Open Space Plan for an identification of the most valuable habitat areas warranting protection.  MPT Johnson suggested that it might be helpful for the City to clarify which ridgelines should not be obstructed.

CM Barnes said he was inclined to agree with Mr. Toppel that the Council should refrain from action on this issue.

CM Bologoff expressed support for the right of citizens to sign a petition to bring issues of concern to the City’s attention.  He agreed with MPT Johnson that the City should not do design review of single-family residential projects.  CM Bologoff said he had doubts as to the legal ramifications of a ridgeline view ordinance.

Mayor Richardson invited comments from interested members of the public.

Amy Dondy, Brisbane, observed that the HCP requires 40 percent of the Brisbane Acres to be set aside as open space, and she recommended applying that requirement to each parcel.  She noted this issue is not limited to just one house, and it would help clarify the intent of the General Plan to preserve ridgelines and protect view corridors.  Ms. Dondy added that even though design review might not be desirable, she was shocked the City required no serious environmental review for single-family homes.  She expressed her opinion that a 5,000-square-foot house could have as much or more impact than a multi-family dwelling.  She urged the City Council to adopt requirements for environmental review of single-family homes.

Gary Apotheker, 461 Kings Road, said he agreed with Mr. Toppel that getting into design review for single-family homes could be a dangerous quagmire for the City.  On the other hand, he noted, the project interferes with an important view corridor, contrary to the intent of General Plan policies regarding protection of views and ridgelines.  Mr. Apotheker encouraged the City Council to review General Plan provisions and consider whether any revisions to the zoning regulations would be appropriate.

James Brewer, 385 Alvarado Street, noted this applicant appears to have acted in bad faith by misleading his neighbors about his real plans.  He asked why the City’s zoning regulations were inconsistent with the General Plan.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, said she remembered attending meetings regarding the Open Space Plan and the Brisbane Acres, and there was discussion at that time about limiting houses in Brisbane Acres to 2,500 square feet.  She questioned why a 5,000-square-foot house was being allowed in this case.  Ms. Dillworth objected to the lack of environmental review and the potential harm to valuable habitat.

Mr. Toppel clarified that the zoning regulations for Brisbane Acres allow a maximum house size of 5,000 square feet.

Storrs Hoen, 715 Sierra Point Road, pointed out that the owner of this lot graded without permission, making it more difficult to do a proper environmental review and a proper elevation study.  He suggested weighing this factor when considering possible action.

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane, said Thomas Hill is one of the reasons ridgelines were identified as a factor in the 1994 General Plan.  While one development may not be cause for alarm, Mr. Bouscal noted, that ridgeline is nearly intact all the way to the point of the hill.  He recommended considering Thomas Hill in its entirety.

David Stahl, building designer, said that although he does not live in Brisbane, he is familiar with the ongoing struggles to save Mount San Bruno.  He noted that the best thing for property owners and designers would be a clear set of guidelines that identifies what is to be protected and the means by which it will be preserved.  He urged the City to better define the City’s goals and priorities.

Mr. Stahl expressed concern about treating this applicant fairly.  He noted the project was designed to meet current City requirements, and it would be unfair to change the rules without adequate notice.

Mr. Stahl added that results of the plan check are due back soon, and a building permit application is in the works.

Torrance Bynum, Brisbane, said he was an experienced arbitrator on real estate matters and had never heard of a City Council making any determination based on view.  He acknowledged that many people choose to live in Brisbane because of the view, and owners of hilly property frequently complain about neighbors obstructing their views.  He questioned the propriety of enacting a law targeting a specific project when there are other homes in Brisbane with similar circumstances.

Nelson Chung, owner of the parcel on Thomas, explained why he proceeded with grading.  He presented photographs and showed the proposed location of his two-story house on the downslope area.  Mr. Chung stated that he already changed the design to comply with setbacks and conform with the topography.  He objected that having to redesign the project for the third time would be unfair.

John Christopher Burr, 221 Kings Road, pointed out that the General Plan is the controlling document, and the law requires that a building permit cannot be granted unless the project complies with the General Plan.  He expressed concern about the unauthorized grading, noting the property may lie within the HCP and habitat area.  He said he believed violations were subject to a $50,000 fine, because the law was intended to discourage people from doing grading in the Brisbane Acres without going through proper channels.

Mr. Burr noted the private property owners in Brisbane Acres are not signatory to the HCP, so they are not bound by its provisions.  He emphasized the need to follow applicable laws.  He observed that if this project had gone through a more public process, it might have been possible to address the 40 percent open space requirement, grading, and preservation of views and ridgelines in a more satisfactory way.

Mr. Chung stated that he had copies of the HCP reports.  He clarified that after starting grading, he realized his mistake and immediately applied for a grading permit, which is currently on file with the City.  He said the City Engineer required removal of loose dirt and replanting of vegetation, and all that work was done.

CM Panza agreed with Mr. Burr that the City needs to follow the laws.  He expressed an interest in looking at the issue of ridge protection, but acknowledged that it was too late to do anything that would affect this project.  In terms of protecting views, he noted, the General Plan speaks of protecting public view corridors, but not private views.  He said he would like to help people protect views, but it appeared the City could do little to stop the process.

MPT Johnson objected to any insinuations that the City staff mishandled the project.  She asked the staff to prepare a list of all that has been done in each step of the process to reassure the public that the rules are being enforced.  She recommended responding to each of the allegations raised by members of the public.

Mr. Toppel clarified that single-family homes are categorically exempt from environmental review.  He disagreed that the General Plan had been violated; he noted the General Plan recommends identifying ridgelines of particular importance, but there is debate as to whether this ridgeline would be categorized as one warranting protection.  

Mr. Toppel noted the applicant will have to comply with HCP regulations.  He said the City and HCP operator have applied the 40 percent set-aside to the area as a whole.  If a specific site did not have land suitable for open space, other measures were enforced to promote the HCP, such as restrictions on landscaping or contributions to the HCP fund.
OLD BUSINESS


A.
Receive presentation and documents on Baylands Timeline and Frequently Asked Question (FAQ) Sheet and information packet

City Manager Holstine presented a packet of information on the Baylands development.  He noted the contents include background on the Baylands and a chronology, excerpts from the General Plan, summaries of previous public meetings, details on the specific plan, contracts with City consultants, and a Frequently Asked Questions (FAQ) sheet.  He reviewed the questions and answers and drew attention to the flow chart showing all the steps in the approval process.  He noted the staff will update the schedule and timeline on a regular basis.  Mr. Holstine explained how members of the public can obtain information.

Mr. Holstine said a meeting/workshop with the City’s peer review consultant, CDM, has been scheduled for April 25.  At that meeting, the consultant’s findings and progress will be reviewed, and the City will submit the consultant’s recommendations to the agencies in charge of remediation efforts.

Mr. Holstine provided an overview of the next steps in the permit process and noted the timeframe spans several years.  He noted the entry for “3/21” is the next item on the agenda, review of the final letter regarding completeness of the Baylands Specific Plan.  Mr. Holstine said the Council will review the environmental scoping contract at the April 4 meeting and set a date in May for a joint City Council/Planning Commission meeting to commence the scoping process.  Mr. Holstine emphasized that these plans are contingent upon the City’s acceptance that the application is complete.  He added the staff anticipates receiving the applicant’s responses shortly.

Mr. Holstine encouraged members of the public to review the FAQ sheet and access the Web site regularly for updates, and he welcomed suggestions for improvements.

CM Barnes said he understood that members of the public helped develop the FAQ sheet.  Mr. Holstine confirmed that some of the ideas for questions came from interested citizens.

CM Barnes commended the staff for the timeline.

CM Panza noted the FAQ sheet indicates that “the review for completeness does not involve changing the substantive content of the proposed specific plan.”  He suggested it might be helpful for the City to make some substantive decisions as soon as possible so the next step, developing alternatives, will address the plan the City wants.

Mr. Holstine said the process outlined in the 1994 General Plan allows the developer to have the first take at what the development scenario ought to be, and that vision was articulated in the specific plan.  He suggested taking some of the ideas raised throughout the public process to identify alternatives against which the developer’s proposal can be evaluated for environmental impacts.  He advised against the City Council prejudging any requests before they go through the normal public process.

CM Panza expressed concern that future studies of traffic, air, and water impacts could be based on an overly limited set of alternatives.  He recommended that the City Council offer feedback so the developer can address important issues early on.  Mr. Holstine said the environmental review process entails looking at a number of alternatives, including a “no-project” option, and the City will have a say in choosing the alternatives.  He noted the eventual project could consist of elements from various alternatives, and the end result is intended to produce the best possible project from everyone’s perspective.  CM Panza advocated offering advice on types of use and aesthetic issues as they come up rather than waiting for the fine-tuning stage.

City Attorney Toppel advised the City Council that it was premature at this stage to be talking about the details; he noted the Planning Commission is supposed to conduct the initial reviews of those issues, followed by the City Council, and he recommended sticking with that sequence.  Mr. Toppel cautioned that the City Council should refrain from evaluating the merits of the project before a completed application is in place.  He noted there will be multiple opportunities later to look at the details.

Community Development Director Prince said a similar issue has arisen with respect to the Quarry.  He explained that when the 1994 General Plan was adopted, the site was zoned for industrial use, and no site-specific analysis was done with residential use in mind.  He recommended that the City focus its completeness evaluation on whether the specific plan meets state law requirements as to its contents, then conduct the environmental review and evaluate alternatives, and develop a synthesis of elements for a preferred specific plan that will emerge through that process.

CM Panza asked the staff to clarify the statement regarding the RDA pass-through of funds to the school district.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith explained that statutory pass-throughs are triggered by last year’s plan amendments, so future increment above the 2003-04 base years must be allocated according to the statutory formula, and the schools are one recipient.  He said this pass-through arrangement would apply to future Baylands development.

CM Panza noted FAQ 8 talks about the analysis of financial impacts, but it does not indicate when the economic viability would be evaluated.  Mr. Holstine recommended including some aspect of economic viability in the City’s analysis of financial impacts, as described in FAQ 8.

MPT Johnson said the General Plan requires a long-term fiscal analysis of the entire project.

MPT Johnson noted that a myriad of details will be up for discussion during the scoping session and identification of alternatives.  She recommended examining the details of what the public and the City would like at that stage.

Mayor Richardson thanked the staff for the report.


B.
Review final draft letter on Baylands Specific Plan and direct staff to include any additional relevant comments on incompleteness

Community Development Director Prince noted the Council discussed the draft letter regarding the incompleteness of the Baylands Specific Plan at the last meeting and reviewed letters submitted by others.  He said Councilmembers Panza and Johnson provided written comments, other Councilmembers provided oral comments, and there were written and oral comments from members of the public regarding environmental impacts, lack of detail, inconsistency with General Plan policies, and other omissions.  He drew attention to the revised draft letter and welcomed suggestions.

Mr. Prince noted the next step will be waiting for the applicant’s response and then determining if all the questions and concerns have been addressed.

Mr. Prince commended the City Council for making the determination of completeness a public process.  He said the resulting analysis is more thorough and detailed than what the staff could have done alone, and he thanked everyone who submitted comments.

MPT Johnson noted the letter indicates the applicant will be provided with a list of comments from previous meetings, and she asked how those would be compiled.  Mr. Prince responded that the staff will use minutes of previous meetings, and letters from citizens will be appended.

MPT Johnson emphasized that in order to do an adequate environmental assessment, the project definition needs to contain more specific quantitative data rather than just providing a range of numbers.  Mr. Prince noted it might be advisable to require the applicant to show a prototype building or row of buildings to illustrate the design guidelines.  He said that if the applicant provides ranges of numbers, the environmental review will assume the maximum potential impact.

CM Panza thanked the staff for revising the letter to incorporate more comments.

CM Panza suggested adding a few more points.  He noted Tunnel Avenue should be identified as a primary north-south arterial for Brisbane residents.  He expressed concern about what will happen to soil excavated to create the future river park, and he recommended requiring the applicant to address this issue in the specific plan.  He also pointed out the specific plan does not address how the existing creek will traverse the Caltrain line and resurface on the opposite site.

CM Panza acknowledged City Attorney Toppel’s earlier advice about the need to rewrite zoning regulations.  He noted the applicant’s table shows that the L-2 zoning designation requires design review, but it does not indicate design review for the other buildings.  He recommended clarifying the design review requirement.

CM Panza recommended including something in the specific plan about the timeframe for buildout of Phase I.  He asked for a breakdown of subphases, prerequisites, and conditions for the work in Phase I.  He pointed out the danger of allowing the developer to put a few car lots at the Baylands and suspend the rest of the development for years.

Ray Miller, Brisbane, thanked the City Council and Planning Director for providing an open process.  He also expressed his appreciation to MPT Johnson and CM Panza for their thorough comments.

Mayor Richardson proposed accepting the draft letter and timeline.  She asked the staff to incorporate CM Panza’s comments.


C.
Consider authorizing the Mayor to enter into a Reimbursement Agreement with Sprint to relocate fiber optic facilities prior to the construction of the Tunnel Avenue Bridge Replacement
CM Panza made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to approve the agreement as proposed.

Associate Civil Engineer Kinser explained that this fiber optic utility is located within the limits of the Tunnel Avenue Bridge project and will be relocated to a position underneath the south embankment in line with one of the columns.  She said the federal government pays 80 percent of the cost, Brisbane pays 20 percent, and the amount has already been budgeted.

Ms. Kinser noted a number of constraints led to the final design over the easement; factors such as jet fuel lines, properties owned by others, the JPB corridor, and the angle of skew over the railroad tracks had to be taken into consideration.

The motion was carried, 4 - 0 (CM Bologoff absent during voting).

At 10:25 p.m., Mayor Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to extend the meeting to 11:00 p.m.  The motion was carried, 4 - 0 (CM Bologoff absent during voting).

The Council took a brief recess, and Mayor Richardson reconvened the meeting at 10:33 p.m.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Review the Draft Request for Proposals (RFP) for the Solar Thermal Supplemental Heating System for the Community Pool, provide direction to staff on any requested changes, and consider authorizing the issuance of the RFP

Associate Civil Engineer Kinser presented the draft RFP for the solar heating system at the pool.  She recommended that the Council authorize issuance of the RFP for design-build services for the supplemental heating system as proposed.

Anja Miller, Brisbane, said she was pleased the City Council was proceeding with this project.  She noted it sets an excellent example of sustainability for the community.  Ms. Miller urged the Council to move forward as quickly as possible with hot water for showers and then complete the pool-heating system. 

Ms. Miller noted the staff report indicates the work could cause some inconvenience to pool users.  She said she and other pool users would be happy to put up with inconveniences as long as the project is moving forward.

MPT Johnson expressed support for proceeding the hot water system for the showers and for heating the pool building.  She agreed with Ms. Miller that swimmers can work around the inconveniences.  She proposed approving the RFP and the supplemental proposal.

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve issuance of the RFP, including the supplemental heating system.  

City Manager Holstine said that after bids are received, the staff will come back with a contract award recommendation and a supplemental budget appropriation, if needed.

CM Panza noted the staff report indicates the system will provide about 20 percent of the heat needed at the pool.  He asked how much that represents in dollars.  Finance Director Schillinger estimated that the City spends about $40,000 to $50,000 annually.  

CM Panza questioned the cost-effectiveness of spending $105,000 for a system that would save only $8,000 to $10,000 per year.  Mr. Holstine noted the City Council reviewed the figures last year; he pointed out the staff estimated a 10- to 12-year payback period.  He added that the exact payback period can be computed when the contract is awarded.

Mr. Schillinger said the City’s analysis was based on an assumption that PG&E rates for electricity would also increase during that time.  He observed that the payback period is shorter when this inflationary factor is taken into account.  Ms. Kinser pointed out the system is expected to last 20 years.

CM Panza asked why no lien waivers were being required.  City Attorney Toppel clarified that the City customarily imposes those requirements at the time of construction.  He noted those provisions would be in the construction contract rather than the RFP.

CM Barnes expressed concern about avoiding construction during times kids use the pool.  He emphasized the need to use barriers and other means to control access by children.

MPT Johnson said that if conditions can be made safe for children, she would prefer to see construction start during the summer.

MPT Johnson asked why the system could not be placed on the roof of the pool building.  Ms. Kinser responded that there was not enough area to fit all the panels on the roof.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Consider construction bids on stairs connecting upper and lower parking lots adjacent to Dock Gate 5 at the Brisbane Marina and give direction to staff

Marina Services Director Warburton presented a proposal to construct stairs connecting the upper and lower parking lots at Dock Gate 5.  He noted people have worn paths through the ice plant, and there have been some slip-and-fall accidents.  He said two berth renters requested that the City install a stairway to provide more convenient pedestrian access.  Mr. Warburton reviewed the photos at the end of the staff report and the proposed construction plans.

Mr. Warburton reported that the City received three bids for concrete stairs with wooden handrails, ranging in price from $17,950 to $27,800.  He noted metal handrails would add approximately $4,000 to the costs.  He noted the project was not included in this year’s budget, and he welcomed direction from the City Council.

CM Barnes said he would prefer not to have steps made of railroad ties because they get slippery when wet and deteriorate with age.  He recommended concrete.

CM Bologoff asked about disabled access.  Mr. Warburton noted the lower parking lot has a handicap-accessible space.  He said that while stairs do not need to be handicap-accessible, a ramp would have to meet ADA requirements.

MPT Johnson expressed support for concrete stairs with a weather-resistant hardwood railing.  Mayor Richardson said she would prefer metal rails, and CM Panza and CM Bologoff agreed.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve the concrete stairs with metal handrails.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


C.
Formation of Department of Toxic Substances Control (DTSC) Citizen Advisory Group for the Baylands

City Attorney Toppel advised that DTSC, in response to a petition from Dana Dillworth, is forming a Citizen Advisory Group to act as a liaison between DTSC and the community regarding proposed Baylands remediation plans.  He said Nancy Cook, DTSC, requested the City’s assistance in identifying people interested in serving on the committee.  DTSC is seeking a wide diversity of representation, reflecting all interests and concerns within the community.  Mr. Toppel noted representatives of the City, either staff or Councilmembers, can serve on the committee.

Mr. Toppel asked the Council to determine whether a City representative should serve on the committee and identify that individual, and to propose names of individuals, businesses, and organizations that can be referred to DTSC as potential members.

CM Panza asked how many people would be on the Citizen Advisory Group.  Mr. Toppel answered that there is no prescribed number, and the exact composition of the committee depends on the interest groups involved.  He emphasized the importance of providing sufficient diversity.  He added that Ms. Cook indicated that 15 or 20 members might be appropriate.

CM Bologoff suggested Ray Miller, for sustainability; Brad Kerwin, representing the Chamber of Commerce and the business community; and James Hunter, an attorney.  He offered to provide a list of names to the staff.  Mr. Toppel encouraged all Councilmembers to submit nominations.  He said DTSC will send letters inviting people to apply, and notices will be published in local papers.  He noted decisions on the exact number of members will probably be made after that.

MPT Johnson recommended appointing a member of the staff to represent the City, and she proposed Fred Smith because of his background with the Redevelopment Agency and environmental issues.  She also recommended nominating Dana Dillworth and Ray Miller.  MPT Johnson suggested asking representatives from Silverspot Nursery, parent groups, the seniors club, Chamber of Commerce, Little Hollywood Association, and Visitacion Valley Planning Alliance.

For policy-level representation, CM Panza proposed that MPT Johnson serve on the committee.  Other Councilmembers agreed.

Mayor Richardson recommended identifying candidates from the Northeast Ridge, Altamar, and the homeowner associations.  She suggested encouraging people from the Planning Commission, recreational groups, and the school groups to join.

Mr. Holstine recommended compiling a list and submitting it to DTSC.  He said he would confer with the staff before designating a City representative.

Mr. Toppel emphasized that the purpose of the committee was to review remediation plans, not the specific plan.  He clarified that DTSC’s role is to remove hazardous materials on the site.

CM Panza suggested Lisa Pontecorvo as a potential staff representative.

At 11:05 p.m., CM Panza made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to extend the meeting another 15 minutes.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, reported that she met with people at DTSC to try to identify key segments in the community and define community needs, and a matrix was developed.  

Ms. Dillworth expressed her opinion that the three communities of Brisbane, Daly City, and San Francisco need to be involved in the process.  She clarified that she had not intended to serve on the committee because of her involvement in the Selection Committee.

Ms. Dillworth recommended including representatives from the health and medical field.  She offered to provide copies of the matrix to assist the staff in compiling the list.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

· Supplemental Paving Funds for Bayshore Boulevard

City Manager Holstine presented a proposal for repaving northbound lanes on Bayshore Boulevard in conjunction with PG&E’s Jefferson Martin transmission line project.  He said C/CAG has provided a letter of commitment for $300,000 in funding, and the City needs to contribute $34,500 in matching funds.  He proposed including this item in next year’s program maintenance budget.

MPT Johnson thanked Mr. Holstine and the City Engineer for taking the initiative in bringing this opportunity to the Council’s attention.

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the project and supplemental funding as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR (Continued) 
CM Bologoff asked to pull Item M.  MPT Johnson requested removal of Items D, E, K, and L.  CM Panza said he wanted further discussion on Items B and J.


A.
Approve City Council Minutes of February 15, 2005

C. Approve City Council Minutes of March 7, 2005


F.
Approve co-sponsorship of the Brisbane Educational Support Team (BEST) Pet Fair Fundraiser


G.
Adopt Resolution No. 2005-09 granting Comcast of California IX, Inc. a franchise extension through September 30, 2005


H.
Approve Fog Town Frequencies R/C Model Car Club’s request to use the northeast parking lot at Sierra Point for R/C model car activities


I.
Approve amendment to reimbursement agreement with Torrance Bynum and Nancy Rolfe-Bynum regarding 350 Kings Road

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve Items A, C, F, G, H, and I of the Consent Calendar.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Approve City Council Minutes of February 22, 2005

CM Panza drew attention to the first sentence in the fourth full paragraph on Page 3.  He clarified the proposed location was “between the Geneva Extension, Old Bayshore, and Caltrain main line right-of-way.”

On Page 6, second paragraph under “Old Business” Item A, second line, CM Panza proposed replacing the word “bridge” with “tracks.”

Referring to the third paragraph from the bottom of Page 9, CM Panza asked for clarification of the last sentence.  Councilmembers decided to delete that statement.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the February 22 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Approve co-sponsorship of Brisbane Dance Workshop Annual Spring Performance

MPT Johnson observed that the applications for Items D and E indicate the events will serve alcohol beverages, but the sponsors are not applying for help to pay for insurance.

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels clarified that participants drink alcoholic beverages to celebrate the end of their performance, but alcoholic beverages will not be served to the public.  City Manager Holstine said the City always requires applicants to obtain insurance if alcohol is served.

MPT Johnson expressed concern about the City’s liability for allowing people to drink on City property.  Mr. Holstine said he would contact the applicant to clarify the alcohol usage.

CM Panza observed that the application calls for $3,600 in extended use fees.  He asked Mr. Skeels to look into ways of reducing the actual staff time spent.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to approve the co-sponsorship request pending clarification from the staff.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


E.
Approve co-sponsorship of Brisbane Dance Workshop Silent Auction

MPT Johnson said she pulled this item because of similar concerns about alcohol insurance.

CM Barnes commented that this event involves selling alcohol to the public.  Mr. Holstine said he would check on the need for alcohol insurance and report back.  

CM Panza recommended limiting staff time, as discussed in the previous item.

Councilmembers decided to defer approval of this item pending clarification of the alcohol insurance.

At 11:15 p.m., CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to extend the meeting to 11:30 p.m.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


J.
Approve Resolution No. 2005-10, “A Resolution of the City Council of the City of Brisbane Requesting the Metropolitan Transportation Commission Allocate Transportation Develop Act, Article 3, Pedestrian/Bicycle Project Funding”

CM Panza expressed his opinion that the striping being proposed was inadequate.  Referring to the picture on Page 3, he noted it is difficult to delineate the bike lane, and he recommended more pavement markings to clarify that the space is not for use as a traffic lane.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to approve Resolution No. 2005-10 with that amendment.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


K.
Approve proposal to retain the Law Firm of Jackson Lewis to provide City with professional law resources to handle employment-related legal issues

MPT Johnson asked why the City wanted to change its existing legal representation.  Finance Director Schillinger said the current firm has not been responsive recently, and work products are not being received in a timely fashion.

CM Panza asked about the difference in rates.  Mr. Schillinger said Jackson Lewis’ hourly rate is $20 higher.  He noted that because of the firm’s experience, the amount of time spent on policy matters will be less.

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the proposal.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


L.
Approve request to recruit for two summer internship positions to research economic vitality and sustainability issues and human resources projects

MPT Johnson suggested having the Council’s Economic Vitality Subcommittee review the job descriptions.  CM Barnes reported that the subcommittee already discussed the internships.

Ray Miller, Brisbane, questioned use of the terms “sustainability” and “economic vitality.”  He clarified that the second internship position is needed to direct a study on economic growth sustainability and enhancement of revenue, not necessarily “sustainability” in an environmental sense.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the recruitment as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


M.
Consider adoption of Ordinance No. 500 amending Title 6 of the Municipal Code pertaining to animals

CM Bologoff said he pulled this item so he could vote in opposition.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt Ordinance No. 500 as proposed.  The motion was carried, 4 - 1 (CM Bologoff opposed).

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS (Continued)

A. Subcommittee Reports

MPT Johnson noted the City staff is working with the Airport staff to move Brisbane’s noise monitoring station to the water tank site.  She said the relocation will improve access and reliability.

Mayor Richardson reported attending a CAC meeting, an ABAG meeting, and the recent art-sharing night in Brisbane.  She provided copies of an article about early music in a publication she received from Kevin Fryer.


C.
Open Space and Ecology Committee Agenda

CM Bologoff observed that the latest agenda of the Open Space and Ecology Committee includes a regular item for reports from commissioners regarding items related to open space.  He expressed his opinion that commissions and committees working for the Council should direct all communications through the City Council rather than each other.

Ray Miller explained that committee members felt it would be helpful to have regular reports from Planning Commission and PB&R Commission representatives.  He added that the Planning Commission is in the process of changing representatives, so the committee decided to postpone implementation.


D.
Quarry Road Park

CM Bologoff asked about the status of the Quarry Road Park.  City Manager Holstine responded that construction will begin in late April or early May.

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels stated that City Engineer Breault told him the staff was sending construction documents out for bid.

Mr. Holstine promised to report back with another update at the next meeting.


E.
Meeting with Assemblyman Mullin

CM Barnes said he talked with Assemblyman Mullin recently about AB 1203, a bill allowing strip malls to be converted to mixed-use developments including housing.  Other topics of interest included remediation of environmental hazards on the Baylands and land use policies.  CM Barnes added that he provided Assemblyman Mullin with a copy of the Baylands Specific Plan.

CM Barnes recommended preparing a brief summary of prominent local issues and Brisbane’s financial condition each year for Assemblyman Mullin and other legislators.  Councilmembers agreed such a summary would be a good idea.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:35 p.m. with no announcements.
ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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